
Several years ago the Blue-
bird Recovery Program of MN, to 
further its mission of “Education 
and Outreach”, began offering to 
nature centers, preserves, schools, 
city, county/regional and state 
parks with established and super-
vised bluebird programs the oppor-
tunity to apply for a donation of 
new nest boxes for expansion or 
replacements on their Bluebird 
trail(s).  With various different indi-
viduals maintaining the BBRP web-
site over the past several years the 
web page featuring the nest box of-
fering was deleted. At a fall 2019 
BBRP board meeting the program’s 
documentation was found and a 
decision was made to restart the 
offering. The board authorized 
funding to award up to 100 nest 
boxes per year to qualifying appli-
cants. Applications would be ac-
cepted until the end of February 
each year, with awards being made 
and boxes distributed each March.

For the 2019 application pe-
riod we received 9 applications, 8 
of which met the program qualifica-
tions and all 100 nest boxes were 
granted. The boxes were given to 5  

 

State Parks from central Minnesota 
to the southeastern corner of the 
state, one to a south metro city for 
their park’s bluebird trail program, 
one to a county historical society 
and one to Camp Ripley in Morri-
son County. These 8 organizations 
have been maintaining bluebird 

trails for an average of 13 years; 
they have an average of 35 nest 
boxes currently installed and 1 to 
10 volunteers doing weekly trail 
monitoring. They’ve all stated their 
aging trails are in need of nest box 
replacement. The BBRP grants will 
be put to very good use. 

We have already begun to 
receive applications for the 2020 
granting period which closes on 
February 28, 2021. The program 
requirements and an application 
form can be found on the BBRP 
website, www.bbrp.org, under the 
heading ‘Public Lands Nest Box 
Program’. Questions about the pro-
gram can be sent to info@bbrp.org. 
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Public Lands Nest Box Program 

Purchasing Bluebird Nest Boxes
We know many of you have purchased nest boxes at the annual BBRP Expo in past years. 

Due to the cancelation of the 2020 Expo in April some of you have sent us an email or called ask-
ing where you could purchase a nest box. 

Joe Adelmann and his wife JoAnn make and sell the nest boxes we’ve have at the BBRP Expo each 
year. If you’re interested in purchasing additional new boxes or need any replacement parts 
please contact them directly. Their email address is josephadelmann@msn.com or you can call 
them at 612-598-1374 or 507-213-0199, they’ll be happy to supply you with whatever your 
bluebird nest box needs might be. 

Photo by Doris Glander
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S.E. Minnesota Bluebird News 
 

Had my first bluebirds fledge on May 11th. What an exciting day for me. I had been busy feeding 
mealworms for several weeks in hopes that she could fledge the 5 chicks. 
I am currently feeding 6 other boxes now hoping they will be successful too. As of May 11th my trail of 39 
boxes has nesting in various degrees in 26 boxes. Several of my historically good sites have no activity yet. 
 

I hope 2020 proves to be a better year than 2019 was for everyone. 
 

Good luck to all the hard working blue birders in 2020. 
 
Mike Jeresek 
 
 
Dear Bluebirders, 

 
Since the bluebirding season has started with hopeful signs, I am sorry to tell you that buffalo gnats 

have arrived in a part of Fillmore County. The reporting person said they were swarming and biting the 
group on their necks. I guess it is time to spray any baby bluebirds with imitation vanilla at least every other 
day -- especially close to fledging -- to prevent nest failure. 
 

Some bluebirders are experimenting with affixing the vanilla scented car ornaments to to the ceiling 
of the boxes to try to extend the scent. I will send information as I hear from them on their success. 
 

On an upbeat note, after 18 years living here and 28 as property owner, I am repeatedly sighting 
sandhill cranes near our wetlands. Nesting? I can only hope. 

Please call, (507) 867-9118, or email with any questions. 
 

Mary C Bailey, County Coordinator 
Olmsted and Fillmore Counties  
Bluebird Recovery Program of MN

IN MEMORIAM 

County Coordinator Corner 

SE MN lost another dedicated bluebirder on April 19, 
2020. Maxine Sheldon passed away at her home in rural 
Chatfield after a lengthy illness. Bluebirders will remember 
her as the lady in the mobility scooter with her golden re-
triever service dog, Chai, as she attended the SE MN Blue-
birders’ Picnics at the end of each season.  

Maxine loved her bluebirds and even went out in the 
rain in her scooter and used an umbrella to shelter bluebird 
babies that had prefledged until their parents could lead 
them to safety. She typically had five eggs in her nesting 
site near her house, and they usually hatched into five male 

bluebirds. We referred to them as “Maxine’s little boys.” This season there are five eggs in that 
box again. Maxine’s story continues. . .. 
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Chatfield’s Young Bluebirder and New Trail  

Editor’s Corner 

Pictured here is August Hoffman with his father John as they install four bluebird boxes at 
their home in rural Chatfield. He will monitor this trail with his dad and mother Danielle this sea-
son. August was very interested in the installation process; and, as you can see, he was in charge 
of the cylinder and the screwdriver.  Two of the boxes were donated by Mary Scheifert, the widow 
of Dan Schiefert, a dedicated Rochester bluebirder who passed away last year. The other two were 
donated by Bill and Mary Bailey, Fillmore and Olmsted County Coordinator. 

I emailed the Minnesota DNR this question: “I am on the board of the Bluebird Recovery Program of 

Minnesota. Has there ever been any consideration of having a bluebird on a license plate?” 

This is the answer I received back: 

Hello, 

We do receive many suggestions for different species on the License Plates.  Our Commissioner de-
cided that no more than one new plate would be issued per year.  However, because of the MLARS debacle 
at the Department of Public Safety, no new plates have been issued since 2016.  In fact, a pollinator plate 
design won a contest in 2017, and the plate has yet to be released because of ongoing issues with the 
State’s computer system.  

Thank you for your suggestion, and if we are ever able to issue a new plate design, blue birds, along 
with the many other suggestions, will be taken into consideration. 

Thank you. Lori Naumann 
Nongame Wildlife Program, Minnesota DNR, Promotions and Permits Officer 

“The soft mellow warble of the bluebird, heard at its best throughout spring and early summer, is one of the 
sweetest, most confiding and loving sounds in nature.”  Thomas Roberts 
 

Thomas Sadler Roberts (February 16, 1858 - April 19, 1946) was an American physician known for his work in or-

nithology, bird conservation and for his book The Birds of Minnesota (1932), a comprehensive account on the birds of 

the  area. Roberts was an influential educator on birds and their conservation and helped establish the Bell Museum 

of Natural History. Thomas Sadler Roberts Bird Sanctuary in Minneapolis is named after him..  He was among the 

many ornithologists who saw the last flocks of the passenger pigeon in Minneapolis. (From Wikipedia) 
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BLUEBIRD RECOVERY PROGRAM MEMBERSHIP ENROLLMENT & RENEWAL 
Enrollment in the Bluebird Recovery Program includes:  initial Information Packet containing a full color Trail Guide, Top Ten Tips including 
colored Nest Guide, Record Keeping booklet, Pole Assembly instruction sheet, yearly Report Form & quarterly Newsletter.  There are also annual 
informational meetings and a yearly Bluebird Expo.  Consultation and advice are available  by phone, e-mail, correspondence or in the field. 
Enrollment contributions are tax deductible.

Member Name E-mail 
 
Address County 
 
City State Zip Phone  
 
* If giving a Gift Membership, please provide your name so that the recipient can be informed of your generosity. 

Send to: 
Bluebird Recovery Program, c/o Brianna Frisch 

11018 Taylor Hill Road, Minnieska MN 55910

2 years  $23.00                               5 years  $55.00                               Lifetime  $150.00

* Gift Membership * - indicate amount & period of gift

New Member                 Renewal
Membership periods are:

New BBRP Website Online Membership System  
BBRP has upgraded its membership enrollment and tracking system to make it easier to become a 

member or renew a membership via our website. When you become a member or renew your member-
ship via our website a membership “profile” much like you have for online banking or a medical insur-
ance account will be created for you. The profile will contain the information you provided us on your 
membership form. With that you will be assigned a user-id, the ability to create a unique password and 
update your personal information. If you forget your membership expiration date you’ll be able to log 
into your profile to check. Additionally, you’ll be able to change your newsletter delivery preference, 
your address, phone number or any piece of information in your profile at any time to keep BBRP in-
formed. 

This new system will also give our membership manager the ability to automatically create mailing 
labels for members receiving their newsletter by mail. There will be other additional new features to 
make it easier to manage membership data, like automated reminders prior to membership expiration.  

About half of our members are lifetime members, of those about 80% have not provided us with an 
email address. As this group has no expiration date, there will probably be no need for them to be con-
cerned about this change. However, if a lifetime member wishes to provide BBRP with an email address, 
go to the Membership tab on the BBRP website, www.bbrp.org, for further directions. 

The other half of our members have two and five year memberships. Approximately 65% of you have 
provided us with an email address and about 30% are now receiving their newsletter via email. Everyone 
who has provided us with an email address can go to the Membership tab on the BBRP website and fol-
low the instructions for creating a password to access your membership profile.  

As all of this may seem a little daunting but don’t be too concerned. This system change will greatly 
help BBRP administer the nearly 450 memberships, helping to better manage the newsletter distribution 
and keep members informed of their expiration dates. If you have any questions at any time please send 
an email to info@bbrp.org.

Photo by Doris Glander
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 Need help or have suggestions? Call your County Coordinator! 
 
If you are an active bluebirder, and would like to donate some of your time to help others help the bluebirds, the 
BBRP is looking for more county coordinators.  If interested, contact Carrol Johnson, State Coordinator, at  
507-664-9433 or mnbluebirder@hotmail.com for more information.

  AITKIN 
Steve Gilbertson 
Aitkin 
218-927-1953 
 
ANOKA 
Jeanne Wilkinson 
Anoka 
763-229-9972 
jgwilk@comcast.net 
 
BELTRAMI 
Jim Humeniuk 
Bemidji 
218-766-1390 
jimhum59@gmail.com 
 
BENTON 
Bob & Sandy Rajkowski 
Rice 
320-393-2909 
 
CARLTON 
Steve Gilbertson  
Aitkin 
218-927-1953 
 
CHISAGO 
Robert Walz 
North Branch 
651-307-4679 
walzr@izoom.net  
 
CROW WING 
Mary Kalinowski 
Baxter 
218-829-5297 

DAKOTA 
David Schmidt 
Inver Grove Heights 
651-457-9195 
schmidt_dw@yahoo.com 
 
Marlys Shirley 
Farmington 
952-469-3510 
gshirley@frontiermet.net 
 
FILLMORE 
Mary Bailey 
Chatfield 
507-867-9918 
marycbluebird@gmail.com 
 
Mike Jeresek 
Rushford 
507-864-2573 
san@acegroup.cc 
 
GOODHUE 
Steve Malecha 
Cannon Falls 
507-581-4383 
 
HENNEPIN 
John Hauser 
Bloomington 
952-831-8132 
jgshauser@gmail.com 
 
Bob Hursh 
Edina 
952-334-5084 
 
 

Pete Meyer 
Mound 
952-472-7449 
 
HOUSTON 
Mike Jeresek 
Rushford 
507-864-2573 
san@acegroup.cc 
 
HUBBARD 
Ron Jensen 
Park Rapids 
218-732-4205 
jenspr@unitelc.com 
 
ITASCA 
Rick Blake 
Grand Rapids 
218-327-3303 
 
KANABEC 
Steve Gilbertson 
Aitkin 
218-927-1953 
 
LAKE 
Beth Urban 
Ely 
218-365-5047 
 
LE SUEUR 
Bruce Smisek 
Montgomery 
507-364-8966 
montgomerysodco@gmail.com 
 

Ben Bartusek 
New Prague 
952-758-3398 
bartusek@bevcomm.net 
 
LYON 
Paul Rasmussen 
Russell 
507-823-4731 
 
Rita & Dennis Engels 
Ghent 
507-428-3554 
 
MORRISON 
Mike & Kelly Fulford 
 Little Falls 
612-581-6400 
mikefulford@racommer-
cialinc.com 
 
OLMSTED 
Mary Bailey 
Chatfield 
507-867-9118 
marycbluebird@gmail.com 
 
POPE 
Barb Mulvaney 
Glenwood 
320-278-3763 
 
RAMSEY 
George Brown 
Ramsey 
651-245-2435 
g.r-b.jr@comcast.net 
 

RICE 
Carrol Johnson 
Northfield 
507-664-9433 
mnbluebirder@hotmail.com 
 
Fern & Ken Vesledahl 
Nerstrand 
507-645-8610 
 
SCOTT  
David Schmidt 
Inver Grove Heights 
651-457-9195 
schmidt_dw@yahoo.com  
 
SHERBURNE 
Jan Wallin  
Zimmerman 
763-442-4390 
 
ST. LOUIS 
Beth Urban 
Ely 
218-365-5047 
 
SWIFT 
Bill Hoberg 
Benson 
320-843-3988 
 
 WABASHA 
Carol & Dale Nibbe 
Lake City 
651-345-2410 
 
 

WADENA 
Paul Sailer 
Wadena 
218-631-4401 
g.r-b.jr@comcast.net 
 
WASECA 
Wally Swanson 
Waterville 
507-362-8760 
swansonw@frontiernet.net 
 
WASHINGTON 
David Morgan 
Stillwater  
651-430-2427 
Leadrsheep@aol.com  
 

George Brown 
Ramsey 
651-245-2435 
g.r-b.jr@comcast.net 
 

WINONA 
Brianna Frisch   
Minnieska  
507-459-4829 
bri_kruse@hotmail.com 
 

WRIGHT 
Mary A Swenson 
Monticello 
763-516-1074 
maranswen@aol.com 
 

Brianna Frisch (Membership) 
Minnieska, MN   
507-459-4829  
bri_kruse@hotmail.com 
  
 
Carrol Johnson (State Coordinator) 
Northfield, MN  
C-507-649-0126   H-507-664-9433 
mnbluebirder@hotmail.com 
 
 
Jeanie Mortenson 
(lExpo Chair) 
Faribault, MN  
507-332-7003 
jeanieandcarl@hotmail.com 
 

Karah Bausch Olson 
Minneapolis, MN  
612-819-0944  
Karah.Bausch@target.com 
 
David Schmidt 
Inver Grove Heights, MN   
651-457-9195 
schmidt_dw@yahoo.com  
Michael Sandberg (Secretary) 
Faribault, MN 
507-210-1519 
pa.sandberg3409@gmail.com 
 
Marlys and Glen Shirley 
Farmington, MN    
952-469-3510 
gshirley@frontiernet.net 

Bruce Smisek 
Montgomery, MN  
952-292-9165 
sodcompany705@gmail.com 

 Marilyn Suter 
Farmington, MN  
C-651-900-4335  
Zsuit1@frontier.com 

Wally Swanson (Annual Report) 
Waterville, MN  
507-380-4106 
swansonw@frontiernet.net 

Virginia Windschitl (Newsletter) 
Farmington, MN  
651-463-8056 
edbbnews@outlook.com 

BBRP Board Members



Saturday, Sept. 19 
National Cleanup Day 
 
Tuesday, Sept. 22 
Bike to Work Day 
 
December 1, 3030 
Trail reports for 2020 nesting season due 
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Upcoming Events 

Bluebird News is published quarterly by the  
Bluebird Recovery Program of Minnesota 

P.O. Box 984 
Faribault, MN 55021 

BBRP is a 501(C)(3) Organization 
Membership qualifies as a tax-deductible donation. 

Editor BB News: Virginia Windschitl,  
edbbnews@outlook.com

Our Mission: 
“To encourage, inspire, educate and 

assist individuals and organizations to 
become actively involved in the 

restoration and preservation efforts to 
sustain a healthy and expanding 
population of bluebirds and other 

native cavity nesters.” 

Thank you to everyone who wrote articles, provided photographs or helped with the mailing of this publication of the Bluebird News. 

Photos by Joan Schulz

Photo by Doris Glander


